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annon	was	 back,	 according	 to	 the	 Bannon	 faction.	 According	 to	 Bannon
himself:	“I’m	good.	I’m	good.	I’m	back.	I	said	don’t	do	it.	You	don’t	fire

the	director	of	the	FBI.	The	geniuses	around	here	thought	otherwise.”
Was	 Bannon	 back?	 asked	 the	 worried	 other	 side	 of	 the	 house—Jared	 and

Ivanka,	Dina	Powell,	Gary	Cohn,	Hope	Hicks,	H.	R.	McMaster.
If	 he	 was	 back,	 that	 meant	 he	 had	 successfully	 defied	 the	 organizational

premise	 of	 the	 Trump	White	 House:	 the	 family	 would	 always	 prevail.	 Steve
Bannon	 had,	 even	 in	 his	 internal	 exile,	 not	 stopped	 his	 running	 public	 verbal
assault	 on	 Jared	 and	 Ivanka.	Off	 the	 record	became	Bannon’s	 effective	on	 the
record.	 These	 were	 bitter,	 sometimes	 hilarious,	 denunciations	 of	 the	 couple’s
acumen,	intelligence,	and	motives:	“They	think	they’re	defending	him,	but	they
are	always	defending	themselves.”

Now	 he	 declared	 they	were	 finished	 as	 a	 power	 center—destroyed.	And	 if
not,	they	would	destroy	the	president	with	their	terrible	and	self-serving	advice.
Even	worse	than	Jared	was	Ivanka.	“She	was	a	nonevent	on	the	campaign.	She
became	a	White	House	 staffer	 and	 that’s	when	people	 suddenly	 realized	 she’s
dumb	 as	 a	 brick.	 A	 little	 marketing	 savvy	 and	 has	 a	 look,	 but	 as	 far	 as
understanding	 actually	 how	 the	 world	 works	 and	 what	 politics	 is	 and	 what	 it
means—nothing.	Once	you	expose	that,	you	lose	such	credibility.	Jared	just	kind
of	flits	in	and	does	the	Arab	stuff.”

The	 folks	 on	 the	 Jarvanka	 side	 seemed	more	 and	more	 genuinely	 afraid	 of
what	might	 happen	 if	 they	 crossed	 the	 Bannon	 side.	 Because	 the	 Bannonites,
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“These	 guys	 are	 not	 going	 to	 be	 second-guessed	 by	 the	 kids,”	 said	 a
frustrated	Bannon	about	the	firewall	team.

Likewise,	the	Trump	family,	no	matter	its	legal	exposure,	was	not	going	to	be
run	by	its	lawyers.	Jared	and	Ivanka	helped	to	coordinate	a	set	of	lurid	leaks—
alleging	drinking,	bad	behavior,	personal	life	in	disarray—about	Marc	Kasowitz,
who	 had	 advised	 the	 president	 to	 send	 the	 couple	 home.	 Shortly	 after	 the
presidential	party	returned	to	Washington,	Kasowitz	was	out.

*	*	*

Blame	 continued	 to	 flow.	 The	 odor	 of	 a	 bitter	 new	 reality,	 if	 not	 doom,	 that
attached	to	the	Comey-Mueller	debacle	was	compounded	by	everyone’s	efforts
not	to	be	tagged	by	it.

The	 sides	 in	 the	 White	 House—Jared,	 Ivanka,	 Hope	 Hicks,	 and	 an
increasingly	 ambivalent	Dina	 Powell	 and	Gary	Cohn	 on	 one	 side,	 and	 almost
everyone	else,	including	Priebus,	Spicer,	Conway,	and	most	clearly	Bannon,	on
the	other—were	most	distinguished	by	 their	culpability	 in	or	distance	from	the
Comey-Mueller	 calamity.	 It	 was,	 as	 the	 non-Jarvanka	 side	would	 unceasingly
point	out,	a	calamity	of	their	own	making.	Therefore	it	became	an	effort	of	the
Jarvankas	 not	 only	 to	 achieve	 distance	 for	 themselves	 from	 the	 causes	 of	 the
debacle—such	 involvement	 as	 they	 had	 they	 now	 cast	 as	 strictly	 passive
involvement	or	just	following	orders—but	to	suggest	that	their	adversaries	were
at	least	equally	at	fault.

Shortly	 after	 the	 Don	 Jr.	 story	 broke,	 the	 president	 not	 unsuccessfully
changed	 the	 subject	 by	 focusing	 the	 blame	 for	 the	 Comey-Mueller	 mess	 on
Sessions,	even	more	forcefully	belittling	and	threatening	him	and	suggesting	that
his	days	were	numbered.

Bannon,	 who	 continued	 to	 defend	 Sessions,	 and	who	 believed	 that	 he	 had
militantly—indeed	with	 scathing	 attacks	 on	 the	 Jarvankas	 for	 their	 stupidity—
walled	 himself	 off	 from	 the	Comey	 smashup,	was	 now	 suddenly	 getting	 calls
from	 reporters	 with	 leaks	 that	 painted	 him	 as	 an	 engaged	 participant	 in	 the
Comey	decision.

In	a	furious	phone	call	to	Hicks,	Bannon	blamed	the	leaks	on	her.	In	time,	he
had	 come	 to	 see	 the	 twenty-eight-year-old	 as	 nothing	 more	 than	 a	 hapless
presidential	 enabler	 and	 poor-fish	 Jarvanka	 flunky—and	 he	 believed	 she	 had
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now	deeply	 implicated	herself	 in	 the	 entire	disaster	 by	participating	 in	 the	Air
Force	One	meeting.	The	next	day,	with	more	inquiries	coming	from	reporters,	he
confronted	 Hicks	 inside	 the	 cabinet	 room,	 accusing	 her	 of	 doing	 Jared	 and
Ivanka’s	 dirty	 work.	 The	 face-off	 quickly	 escalated	 into	 an	 existential
confrontation	between	 the	 two	sides	of	 the	White	House—two	sides	on	a	 total
war	footing.

“You	 don’t	 know	 what	 you’re	 doing,”	 shouted	 a	 livid	 Bannon	 at	 Hicks,
demanding	to	know	who	she	worked	for,	the	White	House	or	Jared	and	Ivanka.
“You	don’t	know	how	much	trouble	you	are	in,”	he	screamed,	telling	her	that	if
she	didn’t	get	a	lawyer	he	would	call	her	father	and	tell	him	he	had	better	get	her
one.	“You	are	dumb	as	a	stone!”	Moving	from	the	cabinet	room	across	the	open
area	into	the	president’s	earshot,	“a	loud,	scary,	clearly	threatening”	Bannon,	in
the	Jarvanka	telling,	yelled,	“I	am	going	to	fuck	you	and	your	little	group!”	with
a	baffled	president	plaintively	wanting	to	know,	“What’s	going	on?”

In	 the	 Jarvanka-side	 account,	 Hicks	 then	 ran	 from	 Bannon,	 hysterically
sobbing	and	“visibly	terrified.”	Others	in	the	West	Wing	marked	this	as	the	high
point	of	the	boiling	enmity	between	the	two	sides.	For	the	Jarvankas,	Bannon’s
rant	 was	 also	 a	 display	 that	 they	 believed	 they	 could	 use	 against	 him.	 The
Jarvanka	people	pushed	Priebus	to	refer	the	matter	to	the	White	House	counsel,
billing	 this	 as	 the	 most	 verbally	 abusive	 moment	 in	 the	 history	 of	 the	 West
Wing,	or	at	least	certainly	up	among	the	most	abusive	episodes	ever.

For	Bannon,	 this	was	 just	more	 Jarvanka	 desperation—they	were	 the	 ones,
not	him,	saddled	with	Comey-Mueller.	They	were	the	ones	panicking	and	out	of
control.

For	the	rest	of	his	time	in	the	White	House,	Bannon	would	not	speak	to	Hicks
again.
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House	 was,	 This	 can	 work.	 We	 can	 help	 make	 this	 work.	 Now,	 only	 three-
quarters	 of	 the	 way	 through	 just	 the	 first	 year	 of	 Trump’s	 term,	 there	 was
literally	not	one	member	of	the	senior	staff	who	could	any	longer	be	confident	of
that	premise.	Arguably—and	on	many	days	indubitably—most	members	of	the
senior	staff	believed	that	the	sole	upside	of	being	part	of	the	Trump	White	House
was	to	help	prevent	worse	from	happening.

In	early	October,	Secretary	of	State	Rex	Tillerson’s	 fate	was	 sealed—if	his
obvious	 ambivalence	 toward	 the	 president	 had	 not	 already	 sealed	 it—by	 the
revelation	that	he	had	called	the	president	“a	fucking	moron.”

This—insulting	Donald	Trump’s	intelligence—was	both	the	thing	you	could
not	 do	 and	 the	 thing—drawing	 there-but-for-the-grace-of-God	 guffaws	 across
the	senior	staff—that	everybody	was	guilty	of.	Everyone,	in	his	or	her	own	way,
struggled	 to	 express	 the	 baldly	 obvious	 fact	 that	 the	 president	 did	 not	 know
enough,	 did	 not	 know	what	 he	 didn’t	 know,	 did	 not	 particularly	 care,	 and,	 to
boot,	was	confident	if	not	serene	in	his	unquestioned	certitudes.	There	was	now
a	 fair	 amount	 of	 back-of-the-classroom	 giggling	 about	who	 had	 called	 Trump
what.	For	Steve	Mnuchin	and	Reince	Priebus,	he	was	an	“idiot.”	For	Gary	Cohn,
he	was	“dumb	as	shit.”	For	H.	R.	McMaster	he	was	a	“dope.”	The	list	went	on.

Tillerson	would	merely	 become	 yet	 another	 example	 of	 a	 subordinate	who
believed	that	his	own	abilities	could	somehow	compensate	for	Trump’s	failings.

Aligned	 with	 Tillerson	 were	 the	 three	 generals,	 Mattis,	 McMasters,	 and
Kelly,	 each	 seeing	 themselves	 as	 representing	maturity,	 stability,	 and	 restraint.
And	each,	of	course,	was	resented	by	Trump	for	it.	The	suggestion	that	any	or	all
of	these	men	might	be	more	focused	and	even	tempered	than	Trump	himself	was
cause	for	sulking	and	tantrums	on	the	president’s	part.

The	 daily	 discussion	 among	 senior	 staffers,	 those	 still	 there	 and	 those	 now
gone—all	 of	 whom	 had	 written	 off	 Tillerson’s	 future	 in	 the	 Trump
administration—was	how	long	General	Kelly	would	last	as	chief	of	staff.	There
was	something	of	a	virtual	office	pool,	and	the	joke	was	that	Reince	Priebus	was
likely	 to	 be	 Trump’s	 longest-serving	 chief	 of	 staff.	 Kelly’s	 distaste	 for	 the
president	was	open	knowledge—in	his	every	word	and	gesture	he	condescended
to	Trump—the	president’s	distaste	for	Kelly	even	more	so.	It	was	sport	for	the
president	to	defy	Kelly,	who	had	become	the	one	thing	in	his	life	he	had	never
been	able	to	abide:	a	disapproving	and	censorious	father	figure.
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*	*	*

There	 really	 were	 no	 illusions	 at	 1600	 Pennsylvania	 Avenue.	 Kelly’s	 long-
suffering	 antipathy	 toward	 the	 president	was	 rivaled	 only	 by	 his	 scorn	 for	 the
president’s	 family—“Kushner,”	 he	 pronounced,	 was	 “insubordinate.”	 Cohn’s
derisive	 contempt	 for	 Kushner	 as	 well	 as	 the	 president	 was	 even	 greater.	 In
return,	 the	 president	 heaped	 more	 abuse	 on	 Cohn—the	 former	 president	 of
Goldman	 Sachs	 was	 now	 a	 “complete	 idiot,	 dumber	 than	 dumb.”	 In	 fact,	 the
president	 had	 also	 stopped	 defending	 his	 own	 family,	 wondering	 when	 they
would	“take	the	hint	and	go	home.”

But,	 of	 course,	 this	was	 still	 politics:	 those	who	 could	 overcome	 shame	 or
disbelief—and,	despite	 all	Trumpian	coarseness	 and	absurdity,	 suck	up	 to	him
and	humor	him—might	achieve	unique	political	advantage.	As	it	happened,	few
could.

By	October,	however,	many	on	the	president’s	staff	took	particular	notice	of
one	of	the	few	remaining	Trump	opportunists:	Nikki	Haley,	the	UN	ambassador.
Haley—“as	ambitious	as	Lucifer,”	in	the	characterization	of	one	member	of	the
senior	 staff—had	 concluded	 that	 Trump’s	 tenure	 would	 last,	 at	 best,	 a	 single
term,	and	that	she,	with	requisite	submission,	could	be	his	heir	apparent.	Haley
had	courted	and	befriended	Ivanka,	and	Ivanka	had	brought	her	into	the	family
circle,	where	she	had	become	a	particular	focus	of	Trump’s	attention,	and	he	of
hers.	Haley,	as	had	become	increasingly	evident	to	the	wider	foreign	policy	and
national	 security	 team,	 was	 the	 family’s	 pick	 for	 secretary	 of	 state	 after	 Rex
Tillerson’s	inevitable	resignation.	(Likewise,	in	this	shuffle,	Dina	Powell	would
replace	Haley	at	the	UN.)

The	president	had	been	spending	a	notable	amount	of	private	time	with	Haley
on	Air	Force	One	and	was	seen	to	be	grooming	her	for	a	national	political	future.
Haley,	who	was	much	more	of	a	traditional	Republican,	one	with	a	pronounced
moderate	 streak—a	 type	 increasingly	 known	 as	 a	 Jarvanka	 Republican—was,
evident	 to	many,	 being	mentored	 in	Trumpian	ways.	The	danger	 here,	 offered
one	senior	Trumper,	“is	that	she	is	so	much	smarter	than	him.”

What	now	existed,	even	before	 the	end	of	 the	president’s	 first	year,	was	an
effective	 power	 vacuum.	 The	 president,	 in	 his	 failure	 to	 move	 beyond	 daily
chaos,	had	hardly	seized	the	day.	But,	as	sure	as	politics,	someone	would.
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In	 that	 sense,	 the	 Trumpian	 and	 Republican	 future	 was	 already	 moving
beyond	 this	White	 House.	 There	 was	 Bannon,	 working	 from	 the	 outside	 and
trying	to	take	over	the	Trump	movement.	There	was	the	Republican	leadership
in	Congress,	trying	to	stymie	Trumpism—if	not	slay	it.	There	was	John	McCain,
doing	his	best	 to	embarrass	it.	There	was	the	special	counsel’s	office,	pursuing
the	president	and	many	of	those	around	him.

The	stakes	were	very	clear	 to	Bannon.	Haley,	quite	an	un-Trumpian	 figure,
but	by	far	the	closest	of	any	of	his	cabinet	members	to	him,	might,	with	clever
political	 wiles,	 entice	 Trump	 to	 hand	 her	 the	 Trumpian	 revolution.	 Indeed,
fearing	Haley’s	hold	on	the	president,	Bannon’s	side	had—the	very	morning	that
Bannon	had	stood	on	the	steps	of	the	Breitbart	town	house	in	the	unseasonable
October	weather—gone	into	overdrive	to	push	the	CIA’s	Mike	Pompeo	for	State
after	Tillerson’s	departure.

This	was	all	part	of	the	next	stage	of	Trumpism—to	protect	it	from	Trump.

*	*	*

General	Kelly	was	 conscientiously	 and	 grimly	 trying	 to	 purge	 the	West	Wing
chaos.	He	had	begun	by	compartmentalizing	the	sources	and	nature	of	the	chaos.
The	 overriding	 source,	 of	 course,	 was	 the	 president’s	 own	 eruptions,	 which
Kelly	 could	 not	 control	 and	 had	 resigned	 himself	 to	 accepting.	 As	 for	 the
ancillary	 chaos,	 much	 of	 it	 had	 been	 calmed	 by	 the	 elimination	 of	 Bannon,
Priebus,	Scaramucci,	and	Spicer,	with	the	effect	of	making	it	quite	a	Jarvanka-
controlled	West	Wing.

Now,	nine	months	in,	the	administration	faced	the	additional	problem	that	it
was	 very	 hard	 to	 hire	 anyone	 of	 stature	 to	 replace	 the	 senior	 people	who	 had
departed.	And	the	stature	of	those	who	remained	seemed	to	be	more	diminutive
by	the	week.

Hope	Hicks,	at	twenty-eight,	and	Stephen	Miller,	at	thirty-two,	both	of	whom
had	begun	as	effective	interns	on	the	campaign,	were	now	among	the	seniormost
figures	 in	 the	 White	 House.	 Hicks	 had	 assumed	 command	 of	 the
communications	 operation,	 and	Miller	 had	 effectively	 replaced	 Bannon	 as	 the
senior	political	strategist.

After	 the	 Scaramucci	 fiasco,	 and	 the	 realization	 that	 the	 position	 of
communications	director	would	be	vastly	harder	to	fill,	Hicks	was	assigned	the
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job	 as	 the	 “interim”	 director.	 She	was	 given	 the	 interim	 title	 partly	 because	 it
seemed	implausible	that	she	was	qualified	to	run	an	already	battered	messaging
operation,	 and	 partly	 because	 if	 she	 was	 given	 the	 permanent	 job	 everyone
would	assume	that	 the	president	was	effectively	calling	 the	daily	shots.	But	by
the	middle	of	September,	interim	was	quietly	converted	to	permanent.

In	 the	 larger	media	and	political	world,	Miller—who	Bannon	 referred	 to	as
“my	 typist”—was	 a	 figure	 of	 ever	 increasing	 incredulity.	 He	 could	 hardly	 be
taken	out	in	public	without	engaging	in	some	screwball,	if	not	screeching,	fit	of
denunciation	and	grievance.	He	was	the	de	facto	crafter	of	policy	and	speeches,
and	yet	up	until	now	he	had	largely	only	taken	dictation.

Most	 problematic	 of	 all,	 Hicks	 and	 Miller,	 along	 with	 everyone	 on	 the
Jarvanka	 side,	were	now	directly	connected	 to	actions	 involved	 in	 the	Russian
investigation	or	 efforts	 to	 spin	 it,	 deflect	 it,	 or,	 indeed,	 cover	 it	 up.	Miller	 and
Hicks	 had	 drafted—or	 at	 least	 typed—Kushner’s	 version	 of	 the	 first	 letter
written	 at	 Bedminster	 to	 fire	 Comey.	 Hicks	 had	 joined	with	 Kushner	 and	 his
wife	 to	draft	on	Air	Force	One	 the	Trump-directed	press	 release	about	Don	Jr.
and	Kushner’s	meeting	with	the	Russians	in	Trump	Tower.

In	its	way,	this	had	become	the	defining	issue	for	the	White	House	staff:	who
had	 been	 in	what	 inopportune	 room.	And	 even	 beyond	 the	 general	 chaos,	 the
constant	 legal	danger	formed	part	of	 the	high	barrier	 to	getting	people	to	come
work	in	the	West	Wing.

Kushner	and	his	wife—now	largely	regarded	as	a	time	bomb	inside	the	White
House—were	 spending	 considerable	 time	 on	 their	 own	 defense	 and	 battling	 a
sense	 of	mounting	 paranoia,	 not	 least	 about	what	members	 of	 the	 senior	 staff
who	had	already	exited	the	West	Wing	might	now	say	about	them.	Kushner,	in
the	middle	of	October,	would,	curiously,	add	to	his	 legal	 team	Charles	Harder,
the	 libel	 lawyer	 who	 had	 defended	 both	 Hulk	 Hogan	 in	 his	 libel	 suit	 against
Gawker,	the	Internet	gossip	site,	and	Melania	Trump	in	her	suit	against	the	Daily
Mail.	 The	 implied	 threat	 to	 media	 and	 to	 critics	 was	 clear.	 Talk	 about	 Jared
Kushner	at	your	peril.	It	also	likely	meant	that	Donald	Trump	was	yet	managing
the	White	House’s	legal	defense,	slotting	in	his	favorite	“tough	guy”	lawyers.

Beyond	Donald	Trump’s	own	daily	antics,	here	was	the	consuming	issue	of
the	White	 House:	 the	 ongoing	 investigation	 directed	 by	 Robert	 Mueller.	 The
father,	the	daughter,	the	son-in-law,	his	father,	the	extended	family	exposure,	the
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prosecutor,	the	retainers	looking	to	save	their	own	skins,	the	staffers	who	Trump
had	rewarded	with	the	back	of	his	hand—it	all	threatened,	in	Bannon’s	view,	to
make	Shakespeare	look	like	Dr.	Seuss.

Everyone	waited	for	the	dominoes	to	fall,	and	to	see	how	the	president,	in	his
fury,	might	react	and	change	the	game	again.

*	*	*

Steve	Bannon	was	telling	people	he	thought	there	was	a	33.3	percent	chance	that
the	Mueller	investigation	would	lead	to	the	impeachment	of	the	president,	a	33.3
percent	chance	that	Trump	would	resign,	perhaps	in	the	wake	of	a	threat	by	the
cabinet	 to	 act	 on	 the	 Twenty-Fifth	 Amendment	 (by	 which	 the	 cabinet	 can
remove	 the	 president	 in	 the	 event	 of	 his	 incapacitation),	 and	 a	 33.3	 percent
chance	 that	 he	 would	 limp	 to	 the	 end	 of	 his	 term.	 In	 any	 event,	 there	 would
certainly	not	be	a	second	term,	or	even	an	attempt	at	one.

“He’s	not	going	to	make	it,”	said	Bannon	at	the	Breitbart	Embassy.	“He’s	lost
his	stuff.”

Less	volubly,	Bannon	was	telling	people	something	else:	he,	Steve	Bannon,
was	going	to	run	for	president	in	2020.	The	locution,	“If	I	were	president	.	 .	 .”
was	turning	into,	“When	I	am	president	.	.	.”

The	 top	 Trump	 donors	 from	 2016	 were	 in	 his	 camp,	 Bannon	 claimed:
Sheldon	Adelson,	 the	Mercers,	Bernie	Marcus,	and	Peter	Thiel.	 In	short	order,
and	as	though	he	had	been	preparing	for	this	move	for	some	time,	Bannon	had
left	 the	 White	 House	 and	 quickly	 thrown	 together	 a	 rump	 campaign
organization.	 The	 heretofore	 behind-the-scenes	 Bannon	 was	 methodically
meeting	with	every	conservative	leader	in	the	country—doing	his	best,	as	he	put
it,	to	“kiss	the	ass	and	pay	homage	to	all	the	gray-beards.”	And	he	was	keynoting
a	list	of	must-attend	conservative	events.

“Why	 is	 Steve	 speaking?	 I	 didn’t	 know	 he	 spoke,”	 the	 president	 remarked
with	puzzlement	and	rising	worry	to	aides.

Trump	had	been	upstaged	in	other	ways	as	well.	He	had	been	scheduled	for	a
major	60	Minutes	 interview	 in	September,	but	 this	was	abruptly	canceled	after
Bannon’s	 60	 Minutes	 interview	 with	 Charlie	 Rose	 on	 September	 11.	 The
president’s	advisers	felt	he	shouldn’t	put	himself	 in	a	position	where	he	would
be	 compared	with	Bannon.	 The	worry	 among	 staffers—all	 of	 them	 concerned
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that	 Trump’s	 rambling	 and	 his	 alarming	 repetitions	 (the	 same	 sentences
delivered	with	 the	same	expressions	minutes	apart)	had	significantly	 increased,
and	that	his	ability	to	stay	focused,	never	great,	had	notably	declined—was	that
he	was	likely	to	suffer	by	such	a	comparison.	Instead,	the	interview	with	Trump
was	offered	to	Sean	Hannity—with	a	preview	of	the	questions.

Bannon	was	 also	 taking	 the	Breitbart	 opposition	 research	 group—the	 same
forensic	 accountant	 types	 who	 had	 put	 together	 the	 damning	 Clinton	 Cash
revelations—and	 focusing	 it	 on	what	 he	 characterized	 as	 the	 “political	 elites.”
This	 was	 a	 catchall	 list	 of	 enemies	 that	 included	 as	 many	 Republicans	 as
Democrats.

Most	of	all,	Bannon	was	focused	on	fielding	candidates	for	2018.	While	the
president	 had	 repeatedly	 threatened	 to	 support	 primary	 challenges	 against	 his
enemies,	in	the	end,	with	his	aggressive	head	start,	it	was	Bannon	who	would	be
leading	these	challenges.	It	was	Bannon	spreading	fear	in	the	Republican	Party,
not	Trump.	Indeed,	Bannon	was	willing	to	pick	outré	if	not	whacky	candidates—
including	 former	 Staten	 Island	 congressman	Michael	Grimm,	who	 had	 done	 a
stint	in	federal	prison—to	demonstrate,	as	he	had	demonstrated	with	Trump,	the
scale,	artfulness,	and	menace	of	Bannon-style	politics.	Although	the	Republicans
in	 the	2018	congressional	races	were	 looking,	according	to	Bannon’s	numbers,
at	a	15-point	deficit,	it	was	Bannon’s	belief	that	the	more	extreme	the	right-wing
challenge	appeared,	the	more	likely	the	Democrats	would	field	left-wing	nutters
even	less	electable	than	right-wing	nutters.	The	disruption	had	just	begun.

Trump,	 in	 Bannon’s	 view,	 was	 a	 chapter,	 or	 even	 a	 detour,	 in	 the	 Trump
revolution,	which	had	always	been	about	weaknesses	 in	 the	 two	major	parties.
The	Trump	 presidency—however	 long	 it	 lasted—had	 created	 the	 opening	 that
would	 provide	 the	 true	 outsiders	 their	 opportunity.	 Trump	 was	 just	 the
beginning.

Standing	 on	 the	 Breitbart	 steps	 that	 October	 morning,	 Bannon	 smiled	 and
said:	“It’s	going	to	be	wild	as	shit.”
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